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Dear Frontier Families, 

Yesterday Governor Cuomo announced changes to the micro-cluster zones in Erie County. This 

change moved Hamburg and much of the county to an Orange Zone. The Orange Zone 

designation forces schools, both public and private to move to fully remote instruction only. The 

good news is that the transition to fully remote we already made this past week will not change. 

Staff and faculty that have already been reporting to our buildings and will continue going 

forward. The bad news is that fully remote learning will continue going forward. 

Governor Cuomo suggested that schools could test out of an Orange Zone, allowing all schools 

to reopen for in-person learning.  While this is included in the executive order, it is likely 

impossible as the district would have to ensure 100% of staff, faculty and students attending in-

person, test negative for COVID before entering the school.  Frontier continues to explore means 

for testing but we do not believe we can meet the 100% figure anytime in the near future, if ever. 

If the rules change for in-person learning, we will determine how the changes might allow us to 

change as well. 

There are countless factors we take into consideration when making decisions, especially those 

that impact the lives of our students and community. First, do we have enough teachers and staff 

for in-person learning? With the number of positive cases and the large number of quarantines, 

we were already unable to continue in-person learning before the Orange Zone designation. 

Second, how can we provide more certainty in a time when uncertainty has sadly become the 

norm?  Hamburg was listed as the zip code with the highest positivity rate in the area, if not 

NYS, at 9.78%. Medical experts are concerned that positive cases will only increase after the 

Thanksgiving holiday. That growth would likely take two weeks to occur, similar to the spike we 

are seeing now after Halloween.  

With all this and more in mind, and to provide our parents with some certainty, Frontier will stay 

fully remote for the rest of 2020.  

This is not a decision I take lightly.  I would like nothing better than to have our Falcons back in 

our buildings for in-person learning.  We will continue to monitor the situation in our community 

and county over the next month and provide updates as applicable. I wish each one of you a safe 

and Happy Thanksgiving! 

Yours in Blue, 

Richard J. Hughes, Ed.D. 
Superintendent of Schools 




